THE SCHOOL BOARD OF ST. LUCIE COUNTY

Regular Meeting – August 8, 2006
MINUTES
The School Board of St. Lucie County held a regular meeting in the School Board Room on August 8, 2006 which began at 6:00 p.m.


PRESENT:

MRS. KATHRYN HENSLEY, Chairman







Member Residing in District No. 4






DR.  JOHN CARVELLI, Vice Chairman







Member Residing in District No. 3






DR.  SAMUEL S. GAINES







Member Residing in District No. 5







(Dr. Gaines participated in the meeting







 by telephone conference call.)





MS.  CAROL A. HILSON







Member Residing in District No. 2






DR.  JUDI MILLER







Member Residing in District No. 1


ALSO PRESENT:


MR.  MICHAEL LANNON, Superintendent






MR.  DANIEL B. HARRELL, Attorney

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE
Chairman Kathryn Hensley called the meeting to order and led the Pledge of Allegiance.  Superintendent Lannon set his cell phone next to a microphone and in saying hello to Dr. Gaines, notified everyone of his participation by telephone.
MINUTES


Action:
The superintendent recommended that the Board approve

the minutes for May 23, 2005 regular meeting,  July 11, 2006
workshop, July 18, 2006 regular meeting, July 25, 2006

public hearing, and July 25, 2006 workshop be approved as
presented (Carvelli/Miller/Carried 5-0).

SPECIAL ORDERS OF BUSINESS

1. KS NATEF/ASE Certification of Port St. Lucie High Automotive Program
Ms. Kathryn Schmidt, Director of Career and Technology Education, spoke about the automotive program at Port St. Lucie High School that, through great effort, had received the NATEF/ASE certification.  This certification meant the school could apply for an industry-driven partnership originated by General Motors Corporation and involving all of the local automotive dealerships.  Paid internship programs for students and work-based learning experiences were just some of the advantages of this certification.  This was a great achievement for the school.  It was further noted that Fort Pierce Central High School had recently received a five year re-certification for their program.
 2. JK Five Star Schools
Mrs. Susan Helms-Smith, RSVP Project Specialist, explained that the Commissioner of Education and the Commissioners Community Involvement Council had established the Five Star Award program to recognize schools that involve community partnerships through business, family, volunteers and advisory councils.  Plaques for this high achievement were presented by the Chairman and Superintendent to the following schools (24): Bayshore Elementary, Chester A. Moore K-7, Dan McCarty Middle, Fairlawn Elementary, Floresta Elementary, Fort Pierce Magnet School of the Arts K-8, Frances K. Sweet Elementary, Garden City Elementary, Lakewood Park Elementary, Lawnwood Elementary, Lincoln Park Academy, Manatee Elementary, Morningside Elementary, Northport K-8, Port St. Lucie High, Rivers Edge Elementary, Savanna Ridge Elementary, Southport Middle, Southern Oaks Middle, St. Lucie Elementary, St. Lucie West K-8, Village Green Elementary, and Windmill Point  
STAFF REPORTS

 3. SW Curriculum Report  

Scope & Sequence, Benchmark Testing – Dr. Roberts

Dr. Owen Roberts, Assistant Superintendent of Teaching/Learning and Accountability/Assessment, provided an overview of where the district was with the Scope and Sequence and the Benchmark Testing.  Dr. Roberts stated that 206 teachers representing all schools received training at a recent workshop on the implementation of Scope and Sequence and the Benchmark Assessment for pre-testing.  The next step would involve individual training at all schools one by one to provide further training for teachers as to how to use the Benchmark data in the pre-test.  Dr. Roberts recognized work done by Mrs. Mary Krause and her team in the Teaching/Learning and Title I Department to ensure that the Scope and Sequence was fully revised to guide the work of teachers this year.  The Benchmark Assessment with the work of the accountability and assessment team had accomplished a mammoth task over the summer to prepare pre-knowledge tests and to complete the first Benchmark Assessment.   Dr. Roberts and staff were looking forward to a new and exciting year.  

Dr. Gaines asked if teachers were comfortable using the new testing assessment and scope and sequence.  Dr. Roberts indicated there was a high degree of comfort and confidence from teachers and principals he had spoken with.  Changes had been accepted and everyone was looking forward to full implementation this year.

Dr. Carvelli thanked Dr. Roberts for the job he had done and recognized that this process was ahead of schedule.   Dr. Miller stated, from a validity and reliability standpoint, when comparing benchmark results with FCAT results, they were very, very close.  A great deal of work had been done.
In conclusion, Dr. Roberts said the state had already contacted him to present the district’s results at a state meeting in September. 

Personnel Update – Mrs. Ranew

Mrs. Sue Ranew, Assistant Superintendent of Human Resources, reported there were still 34 teacher vacancies as of the first day of school.  This year, Florida schools will graduate about 20% of the teachers needed in the state of Florida.  There is a requirement for school districts in Florida to travel outside the state in order to obtain all needed teachers.  
The St. Lucie County School District recruited very aggressively this year—going to Pennsylvania, Ohio, Michigan, New York, Minnesota, and Mississippi.  In addition to its presence at the Great Florida Teach-in, the district held it’s own teach-in for over 100 teachers that were issued pre-contract binders.  Eighty of them actually showed up to work.  The state of Florida generates a list of states that districts should visit for recruitment purposes.  The four states that most teachers come to Florida from are New York, Pennsylvania, Michigan, and Ohio. 
Administrators visited over 100 colleges in states other than Florida this year.  They did an excellent job recruiting out of state.  Last year as of the first day of school, there were approximately 50 vacancies.  Ms. Ranew assured the Board she and her staff would continue their efforts to fill the remaining 34 vacancies this year.  Mrs. Ranew thanked Mr. Steve Valencia, Director of FTE and Position Control, who put together a fabulous recruiting program this year with the help of Ms. Janice Williams in personnel.  He rallied support from the community and the realtors association.  As of August 8, 2006, the district had hired over 420 teachers in total this year.
Dr. Carvelli indicated he had talked with some members of the Board of Realtors who had said how much they appreciated the partnership being built with the district and they hoped it would continue.  They were very impressed with what was happening in the school district.  
Dr. Miller questioned if the vacancies were evenly distributed across the schools to which Mrs. Ranew replied some schools had more vacancies than other but personnel was assisting them in that area.  The district needed more teachers in critical shortage areas, math, band and vision.
Mr. Lannon stated there were 20 fewer vacancies this year than last year, and many more teachers had been hired.  With the impact of class-size reduction, growth, and retirement, a bigger task was created but there were better results—one more indication of folks doing a terrific job.

Facilities – Mr. Gilbert

Mr. Alan Gilbert, Executive Director for Facilities and Maintenance, presented a video that showed construction and maintenance work that had occurred over the last two years and most especially during this past summer.  Highlights of the construction overview were the
· Opening of two new schools--Treasure Coast High School and West Gate K-8.

· Converting four schools into K-8s, namely, C. A. Moore K-8, Ft. Pierce Magnet School of the Arts K-,
St. Lucie West K-8, and Northport K-8.

· Installing 174 hybrids for class-size reduction (with seven more to come).
Mr. Gilbert thanked his staff for the wonderful job they had done and confirmed there was still much more to do but he was confident they would be successful.  At Mr. Lannon’s request, Mr. Gilbert estimated that the total cost for the hybrids plus alterations and additions was $20 million--$24 million including the covered walkways, playgrounds, furniture and equipment.  Final completion of this year’s remaining projects was anticipated in November 2006.


Board members and Superintendent Lannon were very complimentary of the teamwork and support schools had received from the facilities and maintenance departments, realizing they had put together over $150 million worth of projects, all coming on line in one summer.

Consortium Insurance/Finance Update/Transportation Perspective – Mr. Bargeron
Mr. Tim Bargeron, Assistant Superintendent for Business Services and CFO, provided a copy of a letter from the Office of Insurance Regulation to the district’s insurance administrator, William T. McCreary.  Within the letter it stated the district had established “reasonableness” of its property insurance for the South Central Educational Risk Management Program.  Based on information provided by the consortium, it appeared that the Program and the Broker had been successful in procuring insurance that appeared “reasonable”.  In the event of a major storm/hurricane in the area, the district would be able to substantiate it had done everything “reasonable” to protect its property. 
As a part of the collaborative bargaining process, Mr. Bargeron explained there existed a Compensation Sub Committee and a Steering Committee.  An issue under discussion most recently was substitute bus driver absences that create the need for “patched” routes to fill the gaps. To help eliminate this problem, the committee members had been contemplating an increase in the sub rate of pay for a while.  It was finally agreed that the rate of pay for sub bus drivers should be raised to $10.00 per hour at an estimated total cost to the Board of $30,268 per year.  With the Board’s agreement, Mr. Bargeron indicated he would incorporate the new rate of pay in the 2006-07 salary schedules and bring a recommendation back for approval at the next meeting.  He was hoping to begin advertising the new rate of pay as soon as possible due to the district’s ongoing need for substitute bus drivers .  
Another matter that came out of the steering committee pertained to bus drivers’ field trip rate, currently at $7.30 per hour.  The district was experiencing trouble getting drivers to cover field trips.  Mr. Bargeron explained to the Board the answer was not to limit field trips since they added to the overall school environment.  Raising the field trip rate to the bus drivers’ regular rate of pay was necessary because otherwise, it meant pulling other employees from different positions to drive buses at their regular rate of pay and/or overtime.  Estimated cost for this increase was $32,508 and again, Mr. Bargeron was hoping he could begin advertising this increase as soon as possible in order to meet the need for field trip drivers.   Mr. Lannon stated he would bring back a formal recommendation for both increases, retro to July 1, 2006, at the next board meeting.
On a more humorous note, Mr. Bargeron described new and different situations he found himself in during the first and second day of school when he performed bus duty at St. Lucie Elementary, answered transportation department calls, and worked with MIS to increase transportation’s phone line capacity. 

Mrs. Sandra Wolfe, Deputy Superintendent, expressed her great appreciation to transportation’s entire team, their volunteers, Mr. Bargeron, and Ms. Karen Williams, Director of Transportation, for the magnificent job they carried out during the opening of school.  At Mrs. Wolfe’s request, Ms. Williams stepped forward to give an update on how transportation was coping with the growth, new routes and new zones as the new school year began.  Ms. Williams ended her comments by communicating her thanks for the incredible support she and her department had received and continued to receive from parents, the community, and the entire school system.  Likewise, board members and Mr. Lannon praised Ms. Williams and her entire staff for their professionalism, hard work, and dedication to students.                    
 4. ML Superintendent’s Report

Back-to-School

Superintendent Lannon called the Board’s attention to
· School opening - total enrollment the first day was 33,420, nearly 2,000

more than last year.  Enrollment for the second day of school was 35,522.  Over the past

five years, the percent of students that showed up on opening day as compared to the FTE
total for the year averaged out to be 87%.  When applying 87%  to this year’s opening day enrollment,

the number would be around 38,400 which very closely matched the estimated total used to 

create the district’s budget. 

· Dress for success – students overall were compliant with the new dress code which was part

of their training to become competitive and successful citizens.  “They looked awesome” according
to Mr. Lannon.

· Recruiting teachers – Mrs. Ranew and her staff clearly did a magnificent job in a professional manner

when hiring over 420 teachers this year.

· Getting schools ready – kudos to facilities and maintenance for a great effort never before done
at that level.

· Transportation calls – a majority of the 20,000 calls received in the first two days of school were
from parents who wanted more information.  Transportation employees and many others throughout

the system had responded to the best of their ability and worked as a united team.


-     Alignment of assessments – led by Dr. Owen Roberts, the district will become a leader in individualized



      instructional capacity.  Staff will be able to focus instruction based on students’ needs. 



-     School Improvement Plan – process will continue in 2006-07 but will be more refined starting in



      September.  Principals will be asked to show the Board clearly and exactly what their school status



      is and what is being done to make it better.  More streamlined presentations can be expected from



      schools/horizon schools.



-     Bond rate – the district has a glowing bond rate which is helpful in terms of construction.  The district



      has a 20 year building plan and a $2 million dollar program on line which needs to be funded as projects



      come forward.  Thanks to Mr. Bargeron and his people who continually plan well, receive clean audits,

      and look after the district’s financial interests.

-     Closing the gap in achievement between all demographic sub groups – work had begun by looking
      at the needs of children and acknowledging that the academic expectations today were vastly

      different than yesteryear/yesterday.  As the district moved from a B district to an A district, it was about
      focusing attention department by department across the board.

· Technology implementation – in America and in St. Lucie County, technology had moved further and faster
 than most people realized.  With the Board’s commitment to support this effort and through alliances such

 as Panasonic International, every classroom had the technical capability that was now a national
 standard.  In addition, rigorous training of staff, an important and ongoing endeavor, helped and would
 continue to help today’s students become competitive and successful achievers in the job market.  
Board members extended congratulations to Mr. Lannon for the great opening of school, especially when considering the many changes made last year that came together for the new year. 
CTA REPORT
Ms. Vanessa Tillman, President of CTA, CTA/CU, stated it was very good to hear solidarity from the superintendent and board members.  Her union was also about solidarity.  Ms. Tillman emphasized everyone must work together in order to have an effective school district.  In response to various departmental reports that were given earlier during the meeting, Ms. Tillman had a few comments to impart e.g., as far as facilities, don’t forget the schools that do not have the same level of technology/new equipment as new schools.  Regarding assessment/accountability, Ms. Tillman was appreciative of the ongoing dialogue that was taking place and reminded everyone that that was what collaborative bargaining was about.  If everyone was not on the same page, it sometimes took good communication and everyone wanted that to continue.  School dress codes were in place and students looked great.  Another item Ms. Tillman mentioned pertained to teacher recruitment and retention—nurturing and the “human touch” would help keep our employees in St. Lucie County.  The union board was always ready to serve as a resource to help teachers understand the contract.  

The Department of Education had put together a Paper Reduction Task Force on which Ms. Gail Poteet was nominated to serve per Ms. Tillman’s recommendation.  It was disclosed that Ms. Poteet would give the Board a status report at its next meeting (August 22, 2006).  Mr. Lannon explained that there was a law that required each county to appoint a representative who would then report to the School Board prior to September 1, 2006.  There would be an official status report to the board at the next meeting.  That report would then be filed with DOE.
Ms. Tillman ended her report by assuring everyone she would remain available to assist in all areas.  Back to the opening of school, she thanked transportation personnel for their efforts, Mr. Bargeron for “walking in someone else’s shoes”, and district office personnel for being there (in the schools) all through the beginning days of school.
Mrs. Hensley asked that Ms. Tillman and the CTA Board of Directors join the Board in a workshop on August 17, 2006 at 6:30 p.m. to discuss common legislative priorities.  Ms. Tillman indicated she would check the time and date with her people and contact the Board office right away.

CWA REPORT
There was no report from CWA.
CONSENT AGENDA

Action:
The superintendent recommended that the Board approve consent agenda items



#5 through #16 (#17 is deleted), #18 through #24 (Miller/Carvelli/Carried 5-0).
  5. SR  Personnel Agenda and Leaves
  6. SR  Job Descriptions: Energy Manager, Telecommunication Systems Specialist, Student/Parent Liaison
                                                 ESE/Student Services Technology Analyst, Refrigeration Technician, Building
                                                Automation Technician
  7. TB Standard-Bearer School District Network Membership
  8. SW Operations Interlocal for South County Regional Stadium
  9. SW Amended and Restated Interlocal Agreement for Operation of Lawnwood Stadium
10. CT Professional Services with Sally Ann Wilkinson for Art Instruction – Fairlawn Elementary 
11. KW Approval of 2006-07 School Bus Routes
12. KW Transportation Services Agreement with Fort Pierce Buccaneers
13. BS Renewal of Agreement with Early Learning Coalition of St. Lucie County 

14. BS Amendment to Professional Services Agreement with Lorie G. Schultz
15. KS Agreement with HCA, Health Services of Florida, Inc., d/b/a St. Lucie Medical Center
16. KM Agreement for Food Services for 2006-07 with Project R.O.C.K. at Fort Pierce and Port St. Lucie

17. GY Annual Red Cross Agreement (Delete)
18. AG Master Agreement for Continuing Services with O’Donnell, Naccarato, Mignogna & Jackson, Inc. for 
              Professional Structural Engineering Services
19. AG Master Agreement for Continuing Services with Peacock & Lewis Architects and Planners, Inc. for
              Professional Architectural Services
20. AG Master Agreement with Proctor Construction for Continuing Construction Manager Services
21. AG Treasure Coast High School Utility Easement Agreement with the City of Port St .Lucie
22. AG Master Agreement for Continuing Services with TLC Engineering for Architectural Services
23. AG Master Agreement with Paul Jacquin & Sons, Inc. for Continuing Construction Manager Services
24. AG Master Agreement with Urban Building Systems, Inc. for Continuing Construction Manager Svcs.
GROWTH MGMT./ LAND ACQUISITIONS/INTERGOVERNMENTAL RELATIONS REPORT
Mr. Marty Sanders, Executive Director of Growth Management/Land Acquisitions/Intergovernmental Relations, reported he had been working with all three local governments, the county and two cities, to talk about school parent pick-up and traffic congestion.  In general, there were two categories:  1) new schools where traffic behavior was unknown, and 2) other schools with situations germane to their design/location.  Changes were ongoing starting with the first day of school and things were running much smoother.
On the issue of sidewalks near and around schools, Don West with St. Lucie County had informed Mr. Sanders that the County Commission had looked at a set millage in the ad valorem to pay for transportation improvements.  Due to the increased gross taxable value, they had to fund more than expected.  They were dedicating approximately $6 million to bike paths and sidewalks.  The county and each of the two cities were to receive $2 million each to work projects in the unincorporated county.  Mr. Sanders assured the Board he would continue to work with the three governmental agencies to talk about pedestrian improvements around schools.  Dr. Miller asked how much sidewalk was represented in the $6 million.  Ms. Sanders did not have the answer for that question but he was aware that an estimated $3 billion was needed to meet all sidewalks needs in the City of Port St. Lucie ($200 per roadway foot with drainage repair).    
Dr. Carvelli asked if specific sections would be classified as hazardous due to heavy road construction.  Mr. Sanders explained that Florida Statute defines hazardous walking conditions.  Temporary construction could create a hazard and if an issue came up, it would be looked at and reported to the local government’s engineering department that would, in turn, sign off so the district could be reimbursed for transportation.  The state would only pay for transportation up to five years.   Dr. Carvelli requested that conditions be closely monitored for the safety of children.  In the past, the district had used hazardous walking conditions for reimbursement to transportation but Mr. Sanders planned to work on those with local government so a long term plan could be developed to ameliorate hazardous conditions with sidewalks and other things.   
BUDGET/FINANCE REPORT
25.TB Bus Driver Substitutes and Field Trip Rates

See comments from Mr. Bargeron under Curriculum Report.
FACILITIES REPORT
See comments from Mr. Gilbert under Curriculum Report

ATTORNEY’S REPORT 
No report.
SCHOOL BOARD MEMBERS’ REPORTS
There were no reports from board members.
UNSCHEDULED SPEAKERS

There were four unscheduled speakers who spoke in front of the Board.
Mr. Jerome Harless, Mr. Ray Harless, and Ms. Jeanna Criswell asked that bus service be reinstated to and from commercial daycare centers before and after school.  The transportation department had made the decision to no longer provide this service for numerous and specific reasons and had noticed the daycares and public two years in advance of the effective date.  Mrs. Hensley thanked each speaker and informed them their concerns would be taken into consideration.
Ms. Linda Fredryk asked why chorus and art were eliminated from the curriculum at Forest Grove Middle School.  Her 8th grade daughter had been looking forward to singing and competing in the 8th grade chorus.  Ms. Fredryk had not yet had an opportunity to speak with the principal of the school about this matter.  Ms. Fredryk stated other middle schools had these programs and she felt students should have the same opportunities.  Chairman Hensley told Ms. Fredryk the situation would be looked into and she would receive input from the district office.
ADJOURNMENT
After conducting all business scheduled to come before the School Board, Chairman Hensley adjourned the regular August 8, 2006 meeting at approximately 7:50 p.m.







